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MEMORANDUM
TO:

Commissioner Rick Epstein
TO:

Chief Frank Limon
FROM:
Robert Smuts, Chief Administrative Officer

DATE:
March 2, 2011
RE:

Internal Affairs Case #149-10-I
As has been past practice, because the Chief of the Department was a participant in the operations being investigated as part of Internal Affairs Case #149-10-I, the head of Internal Affairs has first issued the draft report to me.  As Chief Administrative Officer, I am the direct supervisor of the Chief of Police and act on behalf of the appointing authority of the Chief – the Mayor – in reviewing the findings.

Under the terms of the collective bargaining agreement with Local 530, the Chief of Police and the Board of Police Commissioners have jurisdiction for considering and issuing discipline to members of the bargaining unit.  Having reviewed the report, I now forward the report on Internal Affairs Case #149-10-I jointly to the Chief and the Board of Police Commissioners along with this memo containing my findings and recommendations.

Conduct of Chief Frank Limon
Based on the information outlined in the report, there is no reason to believe that Chief Frank Limon engaged in any behavior that is the subject of the civil complaints.  The Chief did not participate in any of the arrests made and there is no indication that he addressed the civilians at all.  That said, once upon the scene the Chief does have responsibility to use his rank and experience to judge whether subordinates were handling the situation properly and take any necessary action.
Concerns arising from October 2, 2010 Elevate Inspection
Although not actions that merit discipline, there were clear and, in some cases, significant issues with the inspection on October 2, 2010.  I would identify these concerns as the following:

· Inadequate planning of the inspection, including ensuring that an adequate number of officers were present for reasonably expected contingencies and assignment of roles and responsibilities of those officers.  The report notes that the commanding officer of the inspection – Assistant Chief Melendez – was unaware of the club lay-out and the existence of two floors before the inspection commenced and that the timing of the inspection was commencing as the operational need for officers outside the club was expected to peak.
· Inadequate control of the space during the inspection largely resulting from confusion about who was in charge and/or the commanding officer in Elevate failing to give clear direction.  The commanding officer of the inspection left the floor where the complaints originated (see previous bullet point), leaving a Sergeant who was presumably – though perhaps not explicitly – the second-in-command of the inspection but also a Lieutenant who was present but not as part of a planned command structure.  Further muddying the control was the presence of the Chief of the department, but apparently in an observational capacity and not a command role.
· Lack of communication to civilians during the inspection.  There is a lack of clarity about who ordered the music off and the lights on and when, and how commands were given to the civilians in the club.  This issue relates to lack of control of the space and command confusion.
· Lack of a clear policy regarding cell phone usage during an inspection; inadequate training for officers on this policy; and lack of clear communication to the public the reasons for the policy and need to comply.  Commands during an inspection such as displaying identification, sitting down in one location or keeping hands where they are visible are understood clearly by the public and accepted as reasonable with no resistance to enforcement actions for violators.  This understanding and acceptance does not apply to use of cell phones, which are a relatively new presence – if a policy is articulated that gives good reason for banning cell phone usage in an inspection, communication to the public before and especially during the event will be crucial.

· Lack of clarification and training on when escalation of verbal commands, including the use of profanity, is appropriate.  As the report notes, Ms. Sophia Jia’s testimony outlines a good and proper escalation, but it is clear that both officers and civilians are not clear when escalated verbal commands and profanity are permitted.  
· It is very concerning that almost all civilians but not one officer testified that officers used profanity.  While profanity may have been permissible, the complete denial that it occurred – in the face of significant testimony that it did – is troubling.
Recommendations
My recommendations are as follows:

· Ensure proper planning on all inspections.  So many situations that confront police are unexpected and judgment calls must be made that are difficult to fairly second-guess in hindsight.  The basics of an inspection planned well in advance should not be such a situation.  To take one example – according to the report, the decision of the second SWAT officer to join the inspection was due largely to complications resulting from lack of knowledge about the club lay-out.  It is hard to second-guess that officer’s decision given the situation he faced, but better planning may have obviated the need for that officer to face that decision in the first place.  Proper planning encompasses training of all officers involved in an inspection, adequate staffing (there is no reason to press forward on an inspection if there is any concern that adequate personnel are not available), collecting all knowledge of the space and situation that is readily and reasonably available and incorporating it into plans before the operation starts, and an established chain-of-command that is necessary to adequately respond to genuine surprises.  Specific actions from the department include operational plans for inspections that incorporate lessons learned from this event; and any appropriate training bulletins or courses.  From evidence both before and after this incident, it seems other inspections were much better planned and executed with a minimum of issues.  It is important that the events at Elevate continue to be the exception in the planning of inspections.
· Improve communication.  During an inspection, clear and consistent instructions are critical but so are basic explanations about what is happening, how long it will take and other information that will enhance cooperation and the overall experience of the public.   Again, other inspections did not seem to suffer from this same issue and making sure that continues to be the case is important.
· Develop/review polices and training material regarding: 1) cell phone usage by members of the public during interactions with police officers, 2) recording device usage by members of the public during interactions with police officers, and 3) use of escalating verbal commands including profanity as part of the continuum of force.

· While exact instructions for when cell phone usage is permitted may not be possible given the range of situations officers confront on a daily basis, general guidelines should be possible.  These should take into consideration issues such as: reducing distractions when compliance with verbal commands is necessary, keeping hands visible and clearly not engaged in activity that could be misconstrued, concerns about communication that might lead to officer safety issues or compromise an investigation, etc. – but also balance the reality of the ubiquitous nature of cell phones and evolving societal expectations about their use.
· Use of recording devices was not a major issue in this event, but was part of the broader public discussion surrounding it and needs to be clearly addressed.
· Clearer policy and training on the proper use of escalation in verbal commands is needed.  Officers sometimes will need to be brusque and may need to use profanity to gain compliance when the next available option might be physical contact, but they must be trained so that they are 1) comfortable using escalating verbal commands for their own and the public’s safety, and 2) do not abuse escalated verbal commands and can be held accountable to clear standards if they do.  The public will also benefit from clearer guidelines about when an officer might need to be verbally aggressive and when that behavior is not appropriate, which can give a better understanding for the issues involved in policing.
· Address gap between officer and civilian view of police behavior.  It is troubling to have such divergent accounts of police behavior, most notably about whether profanity was used.  I view two issues – whether action should be taken relative to the Internal Affairs investigation as a matter of discipline, and whether a broader issue exists that should be addressed.

· It is a matter for the Chief and the Board of Police Commissioners to pass final judgment, but on this issue as a matter of discipline, it does not seem that there are grounds for action.  The investigation resulted in three broad categories of testimony: officers, students who had consulted a shared attorney in advance, and students and club staff that where not represented by a shared attorney.  There is recorded evidence of an officer making aggressive statements to the civilians – that was admitted to by that officer – but no recordings of profanity.  Absent objective proof, police officers universally denied memory of profanity, students represented by a shared attorney all mentioned profanity, and the other witness statements had more memories of profanity use than not but were not definitive one way or another.  There are credibility issues that could be raised on all sides, and the burden of proof to take action against one or more officers appears to be lacking.  
· As a broader issue, that credibility for officers is at all in question is a concern for this department.  That there were a significant number of civilians who testified about officer use of profanity in stark opposition to the testimony of all officers present is a problem of some kind, particularly notable since the issue at hand – use of profanity – is justifiable in this context.  Whatever the truth of this incident, measures to enhance trust of officers are clearly needed.  These measures might include, but not be limited to: trust-building exchanges between officers and members of the public (including the students involved in this incident, as well as the broader community); technology such as patrol car cameras that can establish an objective truth of an interaction; and policies and training that can enhance trust and accountability.  The premise should be that better establishing the objective truth of a situation should be to the broad benefit of our officers (as long as it is understood in the context of the complicated and life-or-death situations that officers confront on a daily basis).
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